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P R O C E E D I N G S

(1:01 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good afternoon.  Today we will finish receiving into evidence the direct testimony filed in support of a proposed negotiated service agreement between the Postal Service and Capital One Services, Inc.



I want to congratulate each and every one of you here this afternoon for your dedication.  I guess none of us really expected this to happen this afternoon, but, you know, they predicted this.  They started last week.



Do any of the Petitioners have a procedural matter to raise at this point before we begin?  Mr. Reiter?



MR. REITER:  Mr. Chairman, yes.  The Postal Service wanted to request a short extension of the time for Witness Crum to provide the information on forwarding and return costs.  You had originally asked for that on Friday.  We think we'll be able to have that for you on Monday if that's all right.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MR. REITER:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  But we'd like it on Monday.



MR. REITER:  Yes.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Reiter, will you call your first witness?



MR. REITER:  Yes.  Our witness today is Michael Plunkett.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Plunkett, would you please stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


MICHAEL K. PLUNKETT



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. REITER:


Q
Mr. Plunkett, I'm handing you a copy of a document entitled USPS-T-2, Direct Testimony of Michael K. Plunkett on behalf of United States Postal Service.  Was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And if you were to testify orally here today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. REITER:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that this testimony be entered into the record of this proceeding as evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael K. Plunkett.  That testimony is received and will not be transcribed into evidence.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Plunkett, have you had the opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this afternoon in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  I have one minor correction to make.  In my response to OCA Interrogatory No. OCA/USPS-T-2-9, Part A, my response contains the phrase "declining block discount."  I have altered that to say "declining block rates."  Those corrections have been made on both copies in the document.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  No.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Plunkett to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and, as is our practice, will be transcribed into the record.



Is there any additional written cross-examination for the Witness Plunkett?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection, they will be admitted into evidence, and I direct that they be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Four parties have requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO, Ms. Catler; the Newspaper Association of America, Mr. Baker; Office of Consumer Advocate, Mr. Costich; and Val-Pak Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc., Mr. Olson.



Is there any other party that wants to cross-examine this witness today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Catler, would you begin?



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good afternoon.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
Mr. Plunkett, you're currently the manager of the pricing innovations group.  Is that correct?


A
My title is manager of pricing strategy.  The name of our department was changed subsequent to the filing of testimony, and I think that came up in someone's cross-examination of Witness Crum the other day.


Q
So you're now the manager of pricing strategy?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Were you directly involved in the negotiations of this proposed negotiated service agreement between the United States Postal Service and Capital One Services, Inc.?


A
Yes, I was.


Q
Could you tell me when negotiations started for this negotiated services agreement?


A
Well, not really.  I assumed the position of manager of pricing innovation I believe in January of 2002, and soon, if not immediately thereafter, became involved in discussions with Capital One.  However, I think some discussions, although of a very preliminary nature, had taken place prior to my arriving in that position.


Q
Okay.  Could you tell me who initiated discussions between Capital One Services, Inc. and the Postal Service that ultimately led to this proposed negotiated services agreement between the United States Postal Service and Capital One Services, Inc.?


A
Well, as I said, I became involved very early in the process, but perhaps not at the actual genesis of this agreement.  I think Witness Bizzotto the other day referred to the fact that with customers such as Capital One the Postal Service has ongoing discussions all of the time, and very often things develop out of those discussions.



My belief is that it would be very difficult to actually identify who first came up with the notion that we should negotiate an agreement because I believe it arose out of one such discussion.


Q
Okay.  When you began as the manager of pricing innovation in January 2002 and shortly thereafter began to be involved in discussions with Capital One Services, Inc., were those discussions at that point talking about a proposed negotiated service agreement?


A
Yes, they were.  That was clearly the -- by that time there was an intention to move in that direction already established.


Q
Were you the only one that was involved with these negotiations, or were other people representing the Postal Service involved?


A
There were many people involved.


Q
Were you the lead negotiator once you became manager of pricing innovation in January of 2002?


A
I'm somewhat uncomfortable using the term lead negotiator.  Any time we envision filing a rate or classification change, and that was clearly understood from the outset, it's a very collaborative effort involving many departments within the Postal Service.



I would say that I probably in terms of quantity had as much as or more direct involvement than any other individual that I'm aware of.


Q
You know, I obviously have not been involved in negotiations for the Postal Service for putting together a negotiated services agreement, but I have been involved in labor negotiations, and it's my experience that the Postal Service does usually designate someone to take the lead in negotiations with another party.



Were you the party that was designated to take the lead in the negotiations with Capital One leading to this proposed negotiated service agreement?


A
Well, a formal designation of that kind did not take place.  I would mention that this is the first time we've done this, and there is not a longstanding, established procedure for entering into this type of negotiation so it's perhaps not surprising that such a designation did not take place.



As I've indicated, I would say that I had as much as or more involvement than probably any other specific individual in the Postal Service in negotiating this agreement.


Q
All right.  If you were not de facto the lead negotiator for this agreement for the Postal Service, could you identify who was?


A
Again, as I tried to indicate, I don't think you could say that such a designation was made in any official way.  I certainly had a lead role on a number of issues pertaining to negotiation, but I'll cite a specific example on this case, because it was expected to establish precedent, gave rise to a number of legal issues.



As I am not an attorney, it would not have been appropriate for me to take the lead on helping to manage any of those issues, so, as I referred to, this is a collaborative effort.  It involves a number of different organizations and disciplines within the Postal Service.



I would say that on issues relating to the business features or components of the agreement you could probably safely say that I had probably a leadership role in that.


Q
Thank you.  Speaking of the business features of the agreement, was there any financial analysis done for years two and three of the agreement as part of the process of deciding whether or not to enter into this agreement?


A
Yes, there was.


Q
Has that financial analysis been presented in this proceeding?


A
It has, and I'll describe what form it took.  I believe Witness Crum responded with a type of sensitivity analysis intended to show that under a reasonable set of assumptions about what will happen in the future.



If you change some of the variables necessary to evaluate the agreement, Witness Crum's analysis demonstrates that under those different kinds of assumptions this is still an agreement that produces net contribution gains for the Postal Service.



Throughout the process of presenting this agreement to the executive committee and ultimately to the Board of Governors, we were focused primarily on the test year and consider that test year to be representative of the subsequent years of the agreement, meaning years two and three.



In the course of explaining and describing the agreement to members of senior management, we, of course, conducted this kind of sensitivity analysis that Witness Crum has presented in this case to demonstrate that under any reasonable set of assumptions about the future the benefits to the Postal Service still accrue as a result of this agreement.



MR. REITER:  Mr. Chairman?  Excuse me a second, Ms. Catler.  Just for the record, I think the response that the witness is referring to was a response of the Postal Service to APWU's Question 2.



THE WITNESS:  Right.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
So when you say that there was some financial analysis done for years two and three, what was done was what has been reported in response to APWU/USPS-2.  Is that correct?


A
Subject to check on the specific interrogatory, that's correct.


Q
Okay.  Now, did that financial analysis take into account the implementation of the PARS program in the out years of this agreement?


A
Well, the implications of the PARS program were considered, but I'm not sure they were considered specifically within that context.



Again, the analysis presented in response to that interrogatory essentially is a form of sensitivity analysis where we attempt to describe a range of outcomes assuming some changes in variables, but we do not go to that level of specificity to develop specific changes that would be likely to arise because of the implementation of PARS, although the implications of PARS were considered throughout the consideration of this agreement as a whole.


Q
Okay.  The financial analysis that you presented in this interrogatory response, which we believe is APWU/USPS-2, that's not the same financial analysis that you actually did while you were considering the agreement, is it?


A
Could you repeat that question, please?


Q
Well, you just said to me that while you were considering the agreement you did think about and consider how the PARS program would affect the out years of this agreement.  Wasn't that part of your financial analysis?


A
It was an element that was considered.  We did not attempt to develop any specific or precise estimates of the impact of PARS.



When we considered the implementation of PARS during this agreement, we looked at a number of the things discussed by Witness Wilson yesterday and reached the conclusion that the effects of PARS, to the extent they could be related to this agreement, were likely to have a relatively small impact.



It was not clear whether that impact would be positive as it relates to the agreement or negative as it relates to the agreement, so because of the insignificance, as it were, of the effect of PARS on this agreement, it was excluded from creating the precise financial analysis used to develop test year estimates.


Q
Did you have any analysis of the financial effects of PARS that you were basing this conclusion that PARS would be insignificant to the situation covered by this negotiated service agreement?


A
Could you repeat that question again, please?


Q
I'm asking you what you based your conclusion that PARS would have an insignificant effect on the situation covered by the negotiated service agreement.


A
I can tell you the two things we gave some consideration to.  As I believe Witness Wilson described yesterday, the primary benefit of PARS, as I understand it, arises from the ability to capture affordable mail at the point of origin and avoiding many of the costs associated with handling that mail in the absence of PARS.



One main feature of Capital One's mail, of course, is that it is presorted and is sent to destination and opened at destination before it is run across any of our automated equipment, which negates the ability of the PARS system to capture that mail at origin and so that primary benefit of PARS would not obtain in the case of Capital One's mail for the most part.



The other element that I would say we gave some consideration to was something also mentioned by Witness Wilson yesterday.  He talked about the ability of the PARS system to enable the capture of additional savings when returned mail bears an ACS participant code or a key line.



One of the elements of this agreement, of course, is that Capital One's solicitation mail will now start to bear a key line and an ACS participant code, so in effect this agreement creates a new pool of mail that creates savings possibilities for the PARS system that would not have existed in the absence of agreement.



We did not have a precise way to estimate what those effects might be.  We considered them to be positive, but again all in all we did not consider them to have a significant effect on the overall value of the agreement and for the sake of conservatism elected not to include those in the analysis.


Q
Okay.  All right.  For presorted mail then, PARS won't save the transportation costs from the point of origin to the mail processing facility near the place of delivery, but it will save all of the costs associated with it going out to the letter carrier and the letter carrier having to identify it as mail that should be forwarded and bringing it back and all those costs, won't it?


A
I have not studied the PARS system enough to know what savings are captureable or not for presorted mail.  Again, we considered in a broad sense the effect of PARS, but did not perform that kind of exhaustive analysis that would have allowed us to reach that conclusion.


Q
On page 1 of your testimony at lines 5 through 9 you list the three main goals of this negotiated service agreement.  They are that it allows the Postal Service to reduce cost and increase revenue, it creates an incentive for Capital One to maintain and increase its use of first class mail, and it reduces the overall burden on postal rate payors by creating incremental contribution gains.



Which of these do you consider to be the most important business consideration?


A
I never really applied any kind of rank order to those three specific goals.  I think they all have merit.  If you're asking if I have a personal favorite, I really don't.



What I was trying to do here is identify what I think the salient benefits of this agreement are, but I've not necessarily formed an opinion as to which dominates the other two.


Q
Now, if one of the goals is to increase the revenue of the Postal Service, why are you and the Postal Service willing to take a $6.7 million discount leakage loss?


A
Well, I think I would refer back to a point that has been made several times, which is that the thresholds were  a result of negotiations that took place between the Postal Service and Capital One, and I would point out that before Capital One is going to be in a position to earn a cent in discounts the Postal Service will be in a position to save approximately $12 million in costs now associated with handling returned mail.



The Postal Service will not be able to achieve those cost savings in the absence of this agreement, so when considered in total in attempting to negotiate acceptable terms the Postal Service considered the thresholds we arrived at to be fair and to in total produce a very beneficial agreement for the Postal Service.


Q
Isn't it true that the net benefit for the Postal Service comes from the ACS change savings rather than from growing revenue or increased contribution gain?


A
Well, I think the term net suggests that it's a combination of all of those different elements.  As I've said on a couple of occasions, it's not really -- I don't think it's possible to separate the specific elements of the agreement for that kind of analysis.



The savings that accrued to the Postal Service as a result of not having to handle those undeliverable mail pieces will not arise in the absence of this agreement, and so it's not appropriate, from my point of view, to consider the leakage in isolation without also considering the savings opportunities that those discounts create.


Q
Do you think it's appropriate to consider the fees that the Postal Service is waiving that other people would have to pay?  By this I mean the 20 cents per piece notification fee that other users of CSR Option 2 will have to pay.


A
Consider in what way?


Q
Well, say that's approximately $14 million.  Shouldn't that be considered as a cost of doing this deal?


A
Capital One is not paying any fees right now.  They don't use ACS service.  As Witness Wilson testified yesterday, I don't know of anybody who believes that they would under any other circumstances.


Q
I understand that, but I also understand that you're providing them a benefit that would cost anybody else, according to the calculations that Mr. Baker walked through the other day, approximately $14 million.  Shouldn't that be factored in as a cost of doing this deal?


A
But it's not a cost.  Capital One is not paying those fees now.  There's no loss of revenue in any way.


Q
Okay.  What about now maybe the 20 cents per piece is not a reflection of the actual cost to the Postal Service of providing that electronic notification, but there is some cost to the Postal Service of providing that electronic notification.  You will be providing that.  There's a cost of providing that.



Have you included that in your calculus of whether this is a good deal?


A
I believe those costs are included in Witness Crum's estimate of the cost and benefits of the agreement.


Q
So it's not the fee, but the actual costs that you've included, --


A
Yes.  I believe that --


Q
-- of the electronic notification?


A
Again, that's in Witness Crum's testimony, but I believe that to be correct.


Q
Okay.  In response to OCA/USPS-T-2-4, you indicate that there was no mathematical derivations of the threshold amounts in this agreement.  You indicate that they were the outcome of negotiations.



In your response to NAA/USPS-T-1-8(i) --


A
Could you repeat that?  I'm leafing through my documents.


Q
All right.  This is one of the ones redirected from Ms. Bizzotto.


A
Okay.


Q
It was her question, T-1.  It's NAA/USPS-T-1, and then it was Question 8(i).


A
I'm having trouble locating that, but you can go ahead and ask the question.


Q
Okay.  In that one you state that during the discussions with Capital One the Postal Service used a variety of information to determine that Capital One had "growth potential."


A
Yes.


Q
I am presuming you mean mail volume growth potential, as well as general growth potential here.



Can you explain the rationale for the Postal Service negotiating a starting point for the block discounts that is lower than Capital One's first class volume not only in 2002, but also in 2001?


A
I don't have Capital One's volume numbers in front of me for 2001.  As I pointed out in my testimony, Capital One's volume in calendar year 2002 was considered by the Postal Service and by Capital One to be anomalous in that it reflected an unusual series of events that took place after September 2001 where Capital One saw an opportunity to greatly increase their use of first class mail and to shift all volume out of standard mail for a period of time.



We certainly do not expect that same set of circumstances to occur in future years, so we sort of discounted that effect in the historical volume.  For that reason, we considered those historical volumes to be somewhat anomalous.



I would point out also that in comparing the 1.225 initial threshold to the 1.4 billion piece projection that Capital One has provided that that 1.4 billion number is an estimate.  If economic conditions were to change in such a way that their volume were well below that, in the absence of a threshold that allowed Capital One some ability to attain it they might have cause to vacate the agreement, and the Postal Service would not be in a position to capture the cost savings associated with this agreement.



There is, I believe, some considerable risk associated with that number, and it is quite possible that Capital One's volume in the test year will be well below the 1.4 billion pieces.


Q
Now, I refer back to you having made the determination that Capital One had growth potential.  If your goal is to maintain and grow Capital One's first class volume and increase revenues for the Postal Service, what is the logic for giving discounts for mail volumes that are already being mailed at current rates, especially if you think the company, meaning Capital One Services, is likely to increase mail volume anyway?


A
I don't know that I said we thought they were likely to increase mail volume anyway.


Q
Well, you said that they felt that they had growth potential.


A
Well, the potential that's especially in the presence in this agreement is that they could continue to grow mail volume.  I would make a distinction between that and saying that their mail would have grown anyway, which I don't think I said.



We looked at to the extent possible the information that was available to us and concluded that in the presence of this agreement Capital One would have an incentive to grow mail volume, and it is important not only to have an incentive to grow volume, but that that incentive could actually be carried out, and that is why having the potential for additional volume growth was important.


Q
Are you trying to say that you wanted to insure that they hit the threshold so you set it low --


A
No.


Q
-- below their current one so they would for sure get there?


A
No.  No.  I guess maybe I misunderstood the intention of your question.  I clearly did not say that we expected their volume would have grown anyway.



What I did say is that we thought there was some potential for volume growth beyond what is projected, and we believe strongly that the declining block rates provide an incentive for Capital One to actually continue to grow their volume and to maintain their volume levels.  That's the point I was attempting to make.


Q
Okay.  As the manager of pricing strategy, are you familiar with the plans to implement CSR Option 2?


A
Somewhat.  I mean, its implementation has implications for this agreement, so I'm familiar with it from that point of view.


Q
Do you know if the regulatory changes are in place for the Postal Service to begin providing this service to any of its other users that request it as of January, 2003?


A
I'm not aware of any regulatory changes that need to take place for that to happen.  I think Witness Bizzotto and Witness Wilson testified to the fact that all of the necessary technical changes were expected to be complete and that it was anticipated that availability of CSR Option 2 would take place as scheduled in early calendar year 2003.


Q
All right.  As manager of pricing strategy, are you responsible for making sure that whatever regulatory things that need to be done to get new prices into effect actually take place?


A
I have no direct responsibility for any changes in regulations.


Q
Does it require a change in regulations to have CSR Option 2 go into effect in January of 2003?


A
I don't know the answer to that question.


Q
Is it your understanding that CSR Option 2 will go into effect in January of 2003 no matter what happens in this current Rate Commission case?


A
Yes.  The provision and the availability of CSR Option 2 was decided long before any discussions with Capital One began.  From my point of view, the provision and availability of that option to first class mailers is completely independent of this agreement.


Q
And somehow it is just going to appear in January of 2003?  I mean, normally when the Postal Service offers a new service or changes rates there is some kind of a proceeding that occurs to allow that to happen.



MR. REITER:  Mr. Chairman, I believe Ms. Bizzotto addressed this issue yesterday as to the --



MS. CATLER:  Well, she --



MR. REITER:  I'm sorry.



MS. CATLER:  She claimed she didn't know.



MR. REITER:  Well, we can check the record and see that.  My recollection is that she said that people on her staff were working on doing what needed to be done to implement it on the time schedule that we indicated, but perhaps my recollection is faulty.



MS. CATLER:  That's possible.  I'm just interested.  It's December now, and January is coming --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Plunkett, if you can answer the question?



MS. CATLER:  -- so I was wondering what you were planning on doing.



THE WITNESS:  I can.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Mr. Plunkett, if you could answer, we'd appreciate it.



THE WITNESS:  I mean, I'll express my understanding of the issue as I heard it.  There is in place already a CSR service available to users of first class mail.  It's not designated Option 1 because today it's the only version of CSR that exists.  There is in place already a fee for that service, and it's available to all users of first class mail.



My understanding of the changes needed for CSR Option 2 is that they are part of an ongoing effort by the address management group to improve those services.  It creates a new way for customers to receive address change service, but it does not necessarily require any change in regulations in order to implement that.  It's essentially just a new way to receive an existing product.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Except doesn't CSR Option 2 have the mail that is forwardable will now be forwarded, unlike under the current CSR option?


A
I believe yesterday Witness Wilson said mailers who want to avail themselves of that capability can do so today under something he I believe called address service requested or something like that.


Q
Right, but it's not CSR, the current CSR option, so you're adding more to the CSR than just a new delivery option.


A
That I don't know.


Q
Now, we have a couple of questions about the agreement which perhaps you can clarify.


A
Okay.


Q
On page 3 at lines 11 and 12 of your testimony --


A
All right.


Q
-- you state that Capital One agrees to continue monthly NCOA and CAS updates.



The agreement, as I read it, states that Capital One agrees to continue monthly NCOA and CAS updates for its customer mail, but agrees to 60 day updates for its solicitation mail.  I would refer you to page 3 of the agreement, Roman numeral II(H).


A
Could you repeat the citation to the agreement?


Q
Yes.  It's on page 3 of the agreement, Roman numeral II(H).


A
Yes.  I see it.


Q
Okay.  So in your testimony you said they're going to do it monthly.  In the agreement it says they're going to do it monthly for first class customer mail, but 60 days for the larger category of first class mail, their solicitation mail.



Is there an additional promise to do everything in 30 days that's not reflected in the agreement, or --


A
No.


Q
-- was your testimony only referring to the customer mail?


A
The obligations of Capital One are those as listed in the agreement.  My testimony wasn't intended to be an exhaustive replication of what's in the agreement.  I'm essentially just summarizing one of the terms of the agreement in my testimony.


Q
Okay.  And so when you talk about them continuing to do it every 30 days, you were only referring to the customer mail?  You were not referring to the solicitation mail, which will in fact be every 60 days?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Moving on, given the frequency with which the banks seem to change their name and merge, et cetera, we'd like to clarify some of the merger and acquisition aspects of this agreement.



In your response to a question redirected from Ms. Bizzotto, APWU/USPS-T-1-4, you discuss some of the expectations that the Postal Service has about mergers that take place during this agreement.  You state that the agreement attempts to neutralize the effect of mergers and acquisitions.



Now, if Capital One merges with or acquires another firm that produced an annual mail volume in excess of 10 million pieces per year in the year prior to this acquisition, it appears as though Capital One notifies the Postal Service immediately, and the thresholds are adjusted upward in the next fiscal quarter by the number of pieces of mail the acquired firm produced during the previous year.  Is that a correct understanding?


A
That sounds correct, yes.


Q
Now, when we talk about the previous year would it be the previous 12 months or the previous fiscal year?


A
It would be I believe that's the previous 12 month period.


Q
So it would be the 12 months immediately preceding the acquisition?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, if Capital One acquires multiple companies with a combined mail volume of 25 million pieces, again it notifies the Postal Service, but this time at the end of the fiscal year during which these acquisitions took place.



Am I right in assuming that the thresholds are then adjusted upward by the amount of their combined previous year's mail volume?


A
Are you referring to a specific section of the agreement?  If so, could you point me to where that is?


Q
Let's see.  I read this part a while ago.  All right.  The merger part is over there.  Try page 5 at the bottom.


A
Okay.  I see it.


Q
What I'm trying to find out is if Capital One acquires multiple companies with a combined total of at least 25 million pieces in the 12 months prior to the acquisition of each, when would the adjustment to the thresholds take place under this circumstance?


A
As I understand it, it would take place in the next subsequent postal quarter.


Q
Okay.  And there wouldn't be any adjustment for -- I mean, they could have picked them all up in the very beginning of their fiscal year.  They're only required to notify you at the end of the fiscal year.  There wouldn't be any retroactive adjustment for when you're doing the balancing at the end of the year, the annual adjustments?


A
Could you repeat that again?


Q
If all these mergers -- say they merge with, and I'm going to try to do the math right, four companies, each of which generates nine million pieces in the previous 12 months, and they do it in the first month of their fiscal year.


A
Okay.


Q
So nine times four is 36 million pieces, okay?


A
Right.


Q
They've had that additional volume throughout basically the entire fiscal year covered by this agreement, but they don't have to report to you about them because they're under 10 million until the end of the fiscal year.  Is there any adjustment for the fiscal year that has concluded?


A
Well, no.  I think to the extent it can be made clear, I think it's made clear in the agreement.



I'd point out a couple of things.  Acquisitions of that kind don't take place in a day, and even if they did Capital One's ability to convert that company's volume over to their operations would probably also take some period of time, so if it's being suggested that on day one of the fiscal year Capital One is going to go on an acquisition binge to increase their discounts, I think that's a very remote possibility.


Q
I'm not going to speculate on Capital One's ability to merge and acquire different companies, but I would note that the adjustment, if it's 10 million or more, is the immediately following quarter, but you're saying if it's nine million they get the benefit of it through perhaps the full fiscal year.


A
Hypothetically that's a possibility, but again acquisitions of that kind aren't instantaneous.  They take some time to develop, and inevitably there will be some transition period.  It is extremely unlikely that what is being supposed here could take place in fact.


Q
All right.  Well, let me try one more other hypothetical.  What happens if Capital One acquires multiple entities that together produced 20 million pieces of mail in the previous year?  None of them produced over 10 million, but together they produced 20 million, less than 25 million, pieces of mail.



Is it required to report to the Postal Service these acquisitions at all?


A
I mean, as I read the agreement I don't think that is specified by the agreement.


Q
And also it's not specified in the agreement, is it, that any adjustment be made to the thresholds for these acquisitions, correct?


A
I don't believe so, no.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.  I have no further questions at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Mr. Plunkett, my name is Bill Baker, and I'll be asking questions on behalf of the Newspaper Association of America this afternoon.  How are you today?


A
Very good.  How are you?


Q
Fine, thank you.  I will say that the questions I was working on late last night that seemed so brilliant when looked at this morning in the light of day didn't look nearly as good, and as a result this will be a lot shorter than it would have been if we had done this yesterday.


A
That happens to me all the time.


Q
I want to start and pick up on a couple points that counsel for APWU just asked.  She asked at the beginning a couple of questions having to do with the financial analyses performed by the Postal Service.



Let me state my understanding.  Tell me if I'm right.  The Postal Service performed an internal financial analysis during the negotiation of the NSA that was presented to the Governor, and that is the basis for what became Mr. Crum's testimony.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Okay.  And the response to the interrogatory -- I believe it was APWU/USPS-2 -- and the information contained in that, and I think you used the phrase sensitivity analysis, was prepared in response to the interrogatory, or was that prepared earlier?


A
It was conducted earlier and, as I understand it, first documented and explained in that interrogatory response.


Q
Was it presented to the Board of Governors?


A
My understanding of the events that took place is that when the agreement was taken to the Board of Governors what was required of the Board of Governors was a vote to approve the filing of the classification request and focused primarily -- exclusively, in fact -- on the test year financial implications of the agreement.



Prior to being presented to the Board of Governors, the agreement and the contract were presented to the Postal Service's executive committee, and at that presentation the sensitivity analysis we've been discussing was discussed with members of the executive committee.


Q
Okay.  Thank you.  I'd like to also turn to page 1 of your testimony, that first paragraph that you discussed previously.


A
Just a minute, please.  Okay.


Q
You describe three distinct goals, and you described them to counsel as what you saw as the salient benefits of this agreement.



I'd like to focus on the third one; that is, reduces the overall burden on postal rate payors by creating incremental contribution gains.  You start that by saying, "Perhaps most importantly..."  I was wondering if I could persuade you to delete the word perhaps?


A
Well, it's a long time ago that I wrote this piece of testimony.  Perhaps is generally intended to allow for the fact that different people who look at this agreement or read this testimony will form their own opinion about what is the best important feature of it or the primary benefit to the Postal Service.



As I indicated in my response to counsel from APWU, I don't particularly rank them in any particular order, but I'm acknowledging the fact that other people may look at this and conclude that that is the most important feature of the agreement, an essential feature of the agreement.



It's difficult for me to imagine an agreement that did not produce such results having much of a chance of success.  Again, it's not as though we've done a thousand of these.  This is the first one.  I'm sure there are many different possible types of agreements to which we've not given any consideration whatsoever.



I'm wary of declaring anything essentially because there's very likely something I haven't considered that might be eminently supportable.  I've just not thought of that yet.


Q
So are you able today, based on what you know at this point, to say that you would internally in the internal decision making process of the Postal Service, that you would not support an NSA that had no net positive or negative contribution change effect?


A
That question had a lot of negatives in it.


Q
Okay.  Would you support one that Mr. Crum calculates to have a net contribution effect of zero?


A
Hypothetically that may be supportable, but it implies a level of precision that would be awfully difficult to attain.  If you look at what we've presented in this case, I believe Witness Crum's testimony estimates a net benefit of approximately $8 million in the test year.  We've heard from a number of parties reasons why they think that number should be higher and lower.



An agreement that purported to estimate benefits exactly at zero in the test year would presumably also get the same kind of scrutiny, and you would have a number of people arguing, at least in theory, that the agreement produces a net loss in the test year.



That's why unless we can be much more precise or the issues are much more simple than they are in this case, it's hard for me to envision.  That's why I said it's hard for me to envision an agreement of that kind withstanding this process.


Q
Well, the reason I ask was were you here yesterday when Ms. Bizzotto testified?


A
Yes, I was.


Q
I asked her a line of questions having to do with 

a contribution of half a million, a million, various numbers, and her general attitude was she'd consider anything.  I wondered if, you know, there is some point where to you it just isn't worth it?


A
I'll try to give an answer that will cover as many possible outcomes as possible.  I'd say the smaller the sort of value that is created out of the agreement probably the harder it gets, but I would say we are actually in active discussions right now concerning an agreement that is, relative to the one we're discussing today, minuscule.



We have not established a floor, if that's what you're asking.  We've certainly not, as far as I'm aware, exhausted all possible agreements for the purposes of consideration.  I just don't know how low that floor can go.



As I said, the issue with agreements that have estimated benefits of zero, my primary source of discomfort is the level of precision that applies and what would happen during litigation of such an agreement.


Q
Counsel for APWU also discussed your role in the negotiations.  Did you accompany Mr. Crum on his trip to the warehouse in Richmond?


A
No, I did not.


Q
Did you go there on any other occasion?


A
No, I did not.


Q
Okay.  Did you go to the Richmond ADC?


A
I've been there before.  Not for anything having to do with this agreement, no.


Q
When you were there, did you observe how Capital One returns are handled there?


A
No.  I was not there for any reason having to do with Capital One mail.


Q
All right.  Could you turn to your testimony at page 10?  I'm looking at lines 7 through 9.


A
Yes.


Q
Here you're summarizing the NSA and state in a sentence following one where you refer to Witness Crum, "In fact, the address improvements steps that Capital One has agreed to will serve to lower costs currently borne by other customers."



My question is by that do you mean that other first class customers bear some of the cost of the physical return of Capital One's pieces?


A
Well, I mean, the provision for returns for first class mail is an embedded feature of the first class product, and, as such, the costs of providing that aspect of the service are averaged and, therefore, borne by all users of first class.


Q
Of the millions of first class users, there are probably some that impose very low cost for physical returns.  My wife, for example.


A
I don't know your wife, but I'd be willing to accept that.


Q
Okay.  And some, and particularly Capital One, impose comparatively higher costs for physical returns?


A
Well, Capital One also contributes an extremely large amount to the coverage of the Postal Service's institutional cost.


Q
Do you know if Capital One's proportion of the first class volume is the same as or larger or smaller than its proportion of the physical returns?


A
I do not know with certainty.


Q
Do you have any uncertain sense?


A
I would assume and guess that their proportion of total first class volume is lower than their proportion of return volume by virtue of the use they make of first class mail, which is fundamentally different from most users of first class mail.



I think that actually can be calculated based on volume figures in the record, but I believe you're right.  Yes.


Q
Now, in the case of physical returns, if that is the case, would you agree that we could characterize Capital One as a beneficiary of the cost averaging within first class mail in this respect?



There was resistance to the term cost subsidy when we used it in interrogatories, but I thought you used the term beneficiary.


A
And I also think I qualified my response by saying that that's only true if one is willing to consider that specific aspect of first class mail in isolation.



The fact is, Capital One, by virtue of the fact that it mails one point whatever billion pieces of first class presort mail, which has an extremely high cost coverage, arguably produces as much as or more contribution to the Postal Service's institutional cost than any other customer.


Q
Might there be other features of first class mail in which Capital One is maybe the victim of averaging rather than the beneficiary?  There are many features of first class.


A
It's hard for me to think of Capital One as a victim, but I think I understand what you're saying.  It's quite possible.  We just have not studied that exhaustively.


Q
If they, for example, and I don't know this, but if they were mailing only flats and there's some averaging between letters and flats, of course, in first class mail.


A
That's certainly possible.  I don't know.


Q
Right now today, physical returns of first class mail are free as a service feature of the product, and there is a fee or two fees actually for address correction service.  Is that correct?


A
I believe that's correct, yes.


Q
And if the situation were reversed where returns were charged and ACS were free, Capital One would probably be behaving differently, and we wouldn't be here.  Is that right?


A
We may be here for a completely different reason, but I assume they would behave very differently.


Q
Let's see.  Isn't what this NSA essentially -- strike that.  Let's start over.



Is the effect of this NSA to deaverage Capital One's rates to the volume, the declining block, the volume discounts, in exchange for its taking certain steps that would reduce its level of returns closer to the average level?


A
I wouldn't characterize it that way.  I point out that before Capital One received any discounts from the declining block rates they will have mailed 1.225 billion pieces at the tariff rates that exist today, so it's hard for me to think of them as being deaveraged for first class.



I think if I heard correctly, the second part of your question referred to getting their return rate to be more like other customers'.  The primary benefit accrues to the Postal Service from not having to handle those pieces physically irrespective of the rate at which those pieces have to be returned, reducing its return cost.


Q
Capital One is also being granted a waiver of the 20 cent fee for electronic ACS.  Do you regard that as deaveraging of it from the other mailers who must pay that fee?


A
Well, as I indicated earlier, they're not currently paying the fee so the revenues associated with that product will not in any way be changed by this agreement, so I wouldn't consider to be deaveraging.


Q
Well, I understand that.  I'm suggesting it is being deaveraged because they will not face, if they comply with the NSA, a fee of zero, whereas every other mailer will face a fee of 20 cents.  Is that not deaveraging?


A
I wouldn't consider that definition of deaveraging consistent with my understanding of the term, and here I'll confess it may be a somewhat limited perspective.



When I consider the term deaveraging, I think primarily of customers who are currently considered to be -- and this could be more than one customer.  It could be a group of customers who are currently participating in a specific subclass and paying rates associated with that subclass and then as a result of a rate or classification change no longer pay the rates associated with that subclass such that the rates paid by other customers are affected.


Q
Is not now the Commission being asked to consider a classification change that would result in Capital One paying rates that are different from other mailers that are currently in the same subclass with it?


A
But because Capital One is not currently paying any fees or participating in that I guess it's not a subclass.  A special service, I suppose.  Therefore, there will be no effect on the prices paid by other users of that special service.  I don't consider that to be deaveraging as I understand the term to apply.


Q
In answer to a question of mine a couple minutes ago, you pointed out that Capital One is different because before they get to take advantage of the declining block structure they must mail well over a billion pieces of qualified mail.



Does that suggest then that a mailer whose volume is about half of that would probably not be eligible for the same kind of waiver of the ACS fee?


A
I don't know that I cited that as a reason why Capital One is different.  I pointed out that before they receive any discounts they must mail 1.225 billion pieces.



We've certainly not ruled out.  There's nothing in this agreement that eliminates the possibility of other customers negotiating agreements that are somehow comparable with the Postal Service.  I'm not aware of any that exist, and I think I would be.  We've certainly not ruled out that possibility.


Q
Now, you're a pricing witness, and I believe your testimony addresses the factors of the Act.  You're familiar with them, are you not?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
Yesterday I asked Ms. Bizzotto about Capital Two, and I want to ask a different hypothetical today, being Capital Three.  Capital Three is a smaller mailer.  It's a first class mailer, but it's a smaller mailer than Capital One.  It's participating currently in the ACS program.  It uses the NCOA frequently, more frequently than required.  It practices good hygiene.



It receives no volume discounts because it takes in the tariff rates, and it is going to sit here and watch Capital One, which has the highest volume of physical returns, be given both a declining block rate structure of a certain volume and a waiver of a fee.  Do you regard that as fair and equitable?


A
Is that your question?


Q
Yes.


A
Do I regard this agreement as fair and equitable?


Q
To Capital Three.


A
I'm not sure, and I understand it's a hypothetical company.  To really answer that question I presumably need to know much more about Capital Three.  I would say that as the agreement is written, it certainly could apply to Capital One because it has specific volume thresholds embedded in it.



Now, I would say that Capital Three is certainly in a position to negotiate with the Postal Service, and in fact I've not heard from anyone named Capital Three, but we have heard from a number of credit card companies since this agreement has been filed, and, as I think Witness Bizzotto mentioned, the Postal Service is certainly not limiting its discussions to companies mailing over a billion pieces of mail.



We're in discussions with a lot of companies with varying sizes, and in each case we would attempt to take into account the specific characteristics of that customer and its use of our services and attempt to craft an agreement that provides value to both sides.



I point out that for certain kinds of customers in first class mail, declining block discounts may not have very much utility.  I mean, declining block discounts are unlikely, in the absence of other considerations, to induce companies to send more bills.


Q
Maybe let me ask it in a different manner.  Under this NSA, Capital One engages in an activity that produces high cost to the Postal Service; that is, insists on its right to physical return of the pieces, which is its prerogative.



Now it is being presented an NSA that -- let me back up a second.  Does the NSA here that tells Capital One that -- strike that.  Let me start over.



Does this NSA send a signal to other mailers that they really don't need to engage in good mailing hygiene practices because if they engage in an activity that imposes high enough costs, even while legitimate under the mailing regulations, that may increase their chance of getting an NSA?


A
I certainly don't think so.  I'll try to give a reason why.  I'll use my hypothetical first class mailer now, and I'll call them Capital Four.



Let's assume that this company uses first class mail to send bills exclusively, and they don't use it for solicitation mail.  I don't need to know what industry Capital Four is in.  If they're getting ten percent of their bills returned, they will be out of business in no time at all.



That's why Capital One's use of the mail gives rise to the situation.  They happen to use it for a purpose that is distinct from most other users and is the purpose that in effect allows them to tolerate a rate of return that other companies most typically using first class mail would not be likely to be able to tolerate.



It has nothing to do with giving them incentive.  If they were to cause most of their bills to be returned in the hope of capturing a small amount of savings on postage, that would be, in my point of view, a foolish business decision.


Q
So you're saying Capital Four is likely to have very good address hygiene and may well participate in ACS for its own business reasons?  Is that correct?


A
Well, their decisions to use ACS are driven by a number of factors, and I guess it would depend on their absolute size and their rate of returns more than anything else.


Q
But if Capital Four doesn't have a high rate of return for its own business reasons, it has perhaps I would say one less bargaining chip to bring to the table with you, doesn't it?


A
Well, as I believe I said somewhere else, the Postal Service certainly doesn't consider avoided costs associated with handling undeliverable mail to be a prerequisite for any company who wants to or believes they ought to be able to negotiate an agreement of this kind.



I alluded in general terms to a company we're in discussions with.  That particular agreement has nothing whatsoever to do with undeliverable mail and so it's not as though the fact that a company doesn't have that pool of potential cost savings available somehow disqualifies them from consideration for an agreement, so I'd be reluctant to use the term bargaining chip.  It's not in any way a prerequisite.


Q
Did you understand my question to equate prerequisite to bargaining chip?


A
Well, I guess it appears to me to imply that it would somehow make them a less appealing candidate for a negotiated service agreement if that situation did not exist.



I guess the point I was trying to make is that while they may not have that particular element associated with their business, there may be something else that is completely absent from the Postal Service's dealings with Capital One that may be appealing from a different perspective.



The absence or presence of specific bargaining chips as it were doesn't appear to me to be particularly relevant because each customer would be evaluated on the individual characteristics inherent in its use of the mail.


Q
If Capital Four sent the same volume of mail as Capital One, only it's a really big credit card company and its mail is all account mail, then the Postal Service would not be negotiating the same NSA with it because it wouldn't have the return problems, would it?


A
Well, it would certainly have to look different, but, on the other hand, if they're sending 1.4 billion statements a year analysis is likely to reveal some possibility for us to identify ways in which the Postal Service's net contribution could be increased and they could somehow be made better off.



It certainly wouldn't arise out of avoided cost of handling returned mail, but there might be something else entirely.


Q
I'm going to change to a difference subject and I think that may be correct.


A
I remember that being submitted.


Q
And do you know why that's the case?


A
Well, forwarding costs were not a part of our testimony in this case.


Q
I understand that.


A
We had made any plans to collect that information.


Q
Okay.  So, whether there were possible cost savings out there or not is not something the Postal Service intends to monitor, to find out?


A
I didn't say that.


Q
I know.  But, I'm asking it.  I mean, that's the gist of it, isn't it?


A
Well, not necessarily.  The fact that we have not presented plans to collect that information in the context of this case does not rule out the possibility that in the future, people in some part of the organization may conclude that, well, gee, we really want to measure that and understand those costs.


Q
But right now, there is no current plan to do that?


A
That was not part of our case.


Q
Okay.  I believe you sponsored the response to question six to presiding officer's inquiry two, which I think had to do with the use of -- the test year data and the three-year period of the agreement.


A
What was the --


Q
I think it was POIR two, question six.


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Okay.  And in that statement answer, you offered several explanations or justifications for the position the Postal Service is taking in the case.


A
Right.


Q
And the first paragraph of that was the defense of the use of FY-03 data, and I don't take issue with that, because, presumably, the NSA will be in effect, at least a part of that year.  And in the second paragraph, you, basically, said, well, things are ready to go.  It would start up pretty quickly, so there's no really need to ramp up over a period of time.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Okay.  In your capacity at the Postal Service, have you ever been involved in labor negotiations on the Postal Service's behalf?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Okay.  Do you happen to know whether, when the Postal Service negotiates or attempts to negotiate a labor contract with one of its unions for covering a several year period, that it looks only at the financial implications of the first year of the agreement?


A
I don't know.



MR. BAKER:  No more questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Plunkett.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
There has been some discussion of PARS this afternoon.  Is it correct that phase one of PARS will be in effect for at least two-and-a-half years of the NSA?


A
Well, I believe that's correct.  In part, that depends on when litigation is concluded and how quickly the NSA can be implemented and whether or not the PARS will proceed on schedule.  But, that sounds correct.


Q
A significant portion?


A
Sounds correct, yes.


Q
In your discussions with counsel for APWU, you indicated that there was some consideration of the effect of PARS during the negotiations of the NSA; is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
Was there any attempt to estimate what proportion of Capital One's volume would be captured by PARS?


A
Not that I'm aware of, no.


Q
Do you know if any attempt to estimate that since the contract was signed?


A
By contract, you mean the agreement with Capital One?


Q
Yes.


A
No, not that I'm aware of.


Q
Could you look at page 12 of your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Most of this concerns the data collection plan.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
You've got, I think, five bulleted items there; is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, do these volume and discount items relate to first class as a whole, or to Capital One?


A
To Capital One.  I believe most of -- to the extent any of that information relates to first-class mail as a whole, it's probably already provided in some other form.


Q
And I believe you were just discussing with counsel for NAA that there's no provision here for collection of volume of forwards?


A
That's correct.


Q
Other than the reason you gave for not having it here, is there some problem with attempting to obtain such data?


A
Well, I believe Witness Wilson testified to the fact that the Postal Service does not currently collect information on the amount of mail forwarded by specific customers.  And in his description of how mail is forwarded, using the automated processes and CFS units or mechanized processes and the CFS units, there's no attempt to capture information about the originator of a mail piece, when a piece of mail is forwarded typically.


Q
Okay.  You've indicated here, though, that you will conduct special studies where necessary to collect data about Capital One; correct?


A
Well, I don't specify that any special studies will be conducted in any of my testimony.  If it's needed, I'm not -- it's not clear yet if any is needed.


Q
But, it would be needed, if you wanted information about Capital One's forwards under the agreement?


A
Well, my understanding is information about forwarded pieces that are processed, for which an ACS record is produced and transmitted back to Capital One, may be available.  I don't know that, in the absence of a special study, information about pieces that are forwarded for which an ACS record is not generated could be collected.


Q
Absent a special study?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, did your data collection plan account for the effects of PARS?


A
Not directly.


Q
And it certainly doesn't isolate the effect of PARS on Capital One?


A
No, it does not.


Q
There's been a good deal of discussion about the negotiations between the Postal Service and Capital One.


A
Yes.


Q
Do you know if prior to the negotiations, there had been discussions with Capital One concerning the high proportion of its returns for solicitation mailing?


A
There are none that I'm aware of.


Q
Would you agree that it would be possible for the Postal Service to craft qualification requirements for pre-sort discounts that would prohibit a mailer with a high degree of returns from even participating in pre-sort discounts?


A
I do not believe the -- that would appear to suggest a reliable and existing way of ascertaining that a customer has complied with those limits, and I'm not aware that one exists today.  In fact, I would argue that one could think of an indirect benefit of this agreement is that it has highlighted this issue, because in the absence of the negotiations that took place between the Postal Service and Capital One, it is very possible that we would not be aware of this issue today.  So, I think there would be a significant effort required to put in place an apparatus that could provide the assurances necessary to implement the kind of feature that you're talking about.


Q
And then there was one or two interrogatory responses, and I want to attribute them to you today, that indicated that the Postal Service engaged in some attempts to verify Capital One's proportion of returns for advertising mail.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
And I believe that one of the first efforts the Postal Service made was to contact Postal workers in Richmond and inquire as to whether they had any sense of the proportion of returns.  Does that ring a bell with you?


A
I don't know if that was one of the first.  That was certainly done.


Q
And I believe that the interrogatory response indicated that the two Postal workers, who were queries, both offered 10 percent as an estimate of the returns.


A
Yes.


Q
Doesn't that suggest that at least some parts of the Postal Service are aware of what you might call problem return mailers?


A
Well, I wouldn't call them that.  I would say, one should keep in mind the size of Capital One, not just relative to the entire Postal Service, but relative to the Richmond ADC.  They are far away the largest mailer in the Richmond district and if they were not aware of the magnitude of the number of pieces being forwarded, I would be surprise.  For customers that are much smaller and do not so dominate a particular ADC, it might not be nearly so easy to capture that information.


Q
If at least the two Postal workers in Richmond, who were queried, were aware that Capital One was experiencing approximately 10 percent returns, would that suggest that perhaps at least folks in Richmond had attempted to broach the subject with Capital One, in an attempt to reduce the number of returns?


A
It's possible.  I don't know that that took place, though.  And I would point out that at a local level, there is, of course, a lot of interaction between customers and employees of the Postal Service, and much of it centers around issues like address hygiene and mail preparation.  So, it wouldn't be surprising if discussions of that kind took place.


Q
But, you don't think anyone in Richmond might have attempted to contact anyone higher up, to see if something could be done?


A
Not that I'm aware of.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.  Any follow up, Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.  Yes.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
As a follow up to the OCA questions, you've often spoken of the rate of undeliverable as addressed mail for solicitation mail for Cap One being higher than average.  Do you happen to know the rate of UAA mail and standard mail?


A
I don't.  And since much of that mail is discarded or disposed of, unless it bears an endorsement requesting some kind of return service, I'm not sure that data exists.


Q
Do you know if the undeliverable as address mail and standard mail rate is higher or lower than first class?


A
I don't know.  I really don't know the answer to that question.


Q
Would you expect it to be higher, because it contains more solicitation mail?


A
I wouldn't call that an unreasonable assumption.  I don't know of any data that either confirms it or refutes it.  But, it seems like a reasonable supposition.


Q
When you were involved in the negotiation of this negotiated service agreement -- yesterday, Witness Bizzotto indicated that often these things that had begun as negotiated service agreement had turned into niche classifications.  Were there any discussions about turning this into a niche classification, so that the Postal Service might be able to encourage other mailers to send solicitations by first-class mail?


A
Well, there were discussions about whether or not this should be filed as a negotiated service agreement or whether it would be possible to extend this agreement to a broader or a larger number of known entities, but nothing having to do with that specific issue.  And I would point out that, I believe it's Witness Jean, who testified the fact that Capital One does not anticipate any significant shift of standard mail into first class, as a result of this agreement.  So, that was really not a goal either stated or implicit of this agreement.  So, there would have been no reason to attempt to produce that effect by turning it into a classification.


Q
I wasn't talking about Capital One shifting from standard to first class, but other mailers shifting from standard to first class.  I mean, the advantage of this CSR option two is that the mail gets forwarded and they, also, will be getting address update information, two very things that could tip the balance for somebody using standard mail to first class.  Cap One is going to get it free.  Everybody else will get it for 20 cents a piece.  It would seem to me that if the Postal Service were interested in increasing first-class volumes, that that would have been something that might have been considered.


A
Well, I will say that the issue of switching never arose.  But, I'll try to explain why the Postal Service doesn't consider that to be either a goal or something that's likely to happen, because of the considerations that Capital One has to give.



Even at the maximum discounts that Capital One can earn from this agreement, every piece of first-class mail is much, much more expensive than a comparable piece of standard mail.  It's very unlikely, based on anything I've been told about solicitations in general, credit card companies in particular, that would indicate that response rates would increase enough to warrant a customer being willing to spend a premium associated with first-class mail, if they're currently using standard mail to achieve that purpose.


Q
Okay.  When you became involved in the negotiations, were the block discounts already part of the package that was being negotiated?


A
No, they were not.


Q
Could you tell me which side suggested these block discounts?


A
The use of declining block rates was first proposed by the Postal Service.


Q
And why were volume discounts added to this agreement?


A
Well, it probably will not come as much of a shock to anybody, but every customer that approaches us with a proposal for a negotiated service agreement wants a discount.  And when Capital One -- again, I was not present when the initial discussions took place, but by the time I became involved, Capital One was looking for a discount beyond what was available.


Q
So beyond free address correction service, they wanted an additional discount as an inducement to participate in the ACS program?


A
Could you repeat that?


Q
Beyond free -- I guess it's actually CSR option two service, they wanted an additional inducement to participate in the address correction program?


A
It's hard for me to answer that question, because it implies all of those other elements were present when the issue of discounts first arose, but I'm not sure that's the case.  As you might expect, I mean, this took place over a number of months.  There were many, many iterations back and forth and many, many changes to the components and the entirety of this agreement throughout that process.  So, it's hard for me to say -- to characterize Capital One's position in that way, at any specific point in time.


Q
I'm not sure you answered the question.


A
I'm having trouble answering the question, because, again, the way it's asked it suggested to me that -- it appeared to suggest that the Postal Service was attempting to induce Capital One's conversion into ACS and offer it up declining block discounts has a form of inducement.  I wouldn't characterize the discussions as having taken place in that way.



Capital One certainly wanted a discount, as every customer, who approaches the Postal Service for an NSA wants.  And in the course of discussions, the representatives from the Postal Service proposed use of declining block rates.



But, it's hard for me to describe with any certainty how that related to any of the other specific components of the agreement at the time that declining block rates were first introduced to discussion.  Does that help at all?


Q
Somewhat.  I'm just having a little difficulty understanding this.  I mean, I understand that Capital One has, and various other witnesses have said, this is an integrated deal.  It's all parts of one.  But, it looks a whole lot to me like there's this address correction part and then there's this volume discount part.  And it would seem to me that the address correction part is really can stand on its own without the volume discount.  And that's why I was asking why the volume discounts were proposed.  Of course, everybody always want a discount.  But, you don't always give it to them.


A
Well -- and that's why the two components can't be separated.  I mean, if you try to treat them in isolation, one could clearly suppose that Capital One would have no interest whatsoever in CSR option two, in the absence of the discounts.  They aren't using it now.  The Postal Service, if it presented the declining block rate structure in the absence of the expected cost savings associated with their conversion to CSR option two, would really not have much of a case.  So, it is very difficult to unbundle those components and have something that can stand as separate agreements.


Q
Wait a second.  I find it hard to see that the fact that Capital One is not currently using CSR option two is relevant, because CSR option two doesn't exist.  And the current CSR option is very different from what CSR option two will be, because CSR option two includes forwarding.  In addition, the current CSR option would cost them 20 cents per return piece, which would be approximately $14 million a year.  And you are instead going to give it to them for free.



So, I mean, I'm not at all convinced that CSR option two for free, in exchange for continuing to do the NCOA stuff that they're already doing and a little bit more auditing and reporting requirement wouldn't have been a doable deal.  This, to me, just -- I'm having a hard time seeing why the Postal Service would have proposed volume discounts on top of this, while you're already in negotiations with Capital One on the address correction stuff.


A
Are you asking if we would have considered offering them conversion to an electronic address correction service, whether option one or option two, in exchange for waiving the requirement of the -- do the level of address cleansing that they currently do?


Q
No, no, no, no, no.  I'm saying that they're already doing that.


A
Well, but I'll go back to the way you've just described what transpired.  I believe you made it sound as though we were discussing address -- changing their addressing practices and we came up with the idea of offering them a discount as an inducement.  That's really not what happened.



The discussions were always taking place simultaneously.  As I said, every customer that approaches the Postal Service comes in with some idea for obtaining a discount.  So, the idea of discounts, as far as I understand, existed from day one.



The specific idea of using declining block rates was introduced later, after sort of the -- I mean, I guess broad issues were identified, but they weren't offered up in a vacuum in the absence of previous discussions about discounts.  Those discussions had been present from the outset, as far as I understand it.


Q
Were the discussions about reducing Capital One's -- the cost of the Postal Service's Capital One returns, was that part of the discussion from the outset?


A
It was by the time I became involved.  Again, I was not -- to be clear, I was not present whenever these discussions began.  I believe I became involved very early and, at that time, that issue had already been broached.  But, again, I was not present at the very origin of the discussion.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.  I have no more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Any additional follow-up?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Reiter, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. REITER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  About 10 minutes.



MR. REITER:  How about 15 and we'll call him after the break?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, excuse me.  I'm sorry.  I'm getting carried away.  Commissioner Goldway?



MR. REITER:  Mr. Chairman, could we take an afternoon break before the Commission questions?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, if you'd like to.



MR. REITER:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Let's take about a 10-minute break.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We will start again.  Commissioner Goldway has a question.  And I do apologize, Mr. Reiter, that I was looking at the clock and I thought things were going fairly well and that you would go to redirect.  But, I forgot about the bench.  So, my apologies.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  That's a message for me to ask brief questions, I think, but they may not be.  First of all, Mr. Plunkett, do you agree that the Postal Service has been operating at a deficit for the last several years?



THE WITNESS:  I believe that to be the case, yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So, do you think it's in the interest of the Postal Service to increase volume at the same time that you are reducing the institutional contribution that that volume can make to the Postal Service, while the Postal Service is operating at a deficit?



THE WITNESS:  I think I'm going to make a distinction here.  Any volume growth that arises as a result to this contribution on a per piece basis --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Less positive contribution than other volume.



THE WITNESS:  But, if that volume were not have arisen except as a result of this NSA, any contribution gains that raise from that volume would be considered positive.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But, we don't know if the volume arises from this NSA.  There's no way to measure that or guarantee that.



THE WITNESS:  Well, I'd point out a few things.  We have the testimony of Witness Elliott and we have the testimony of -- well, I guess it's the testimony of Witness Elliott, where he describes why this agreement is expected to result in additional volume.  And I'd point out --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Witness Jean's testimony, do you recall him saying there are no guarantees; they have not guaranteed to do anything with volume.



THE WITNESS:  There are no guarantees written explicitly into the contract.  But, I'd also point out that Capital One doesn't necessarily send mail for the sake of sending mail.  They send mail as a way to create additional credit card accounts.  And I fully expect the declining block rate structure to provide an incentive for them to be able to do more of that, than they would be able to in the absence of the agreement.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You expect that, but the witness said no guarantees.



THE WITNESS:  Well, I took that to mean that he -- that there are no explicit guarantees of any specific volume levels written into the agreement.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Right.  Would an agreement with a mailer that allowed a discount for mail, but included a guaranteed volume or a penalty, if the guaranteed volume didn't result, be a more likely way to assure that there would be increased volume with contributions to institutional overhead?



THE WITNESS:  It would really depend, I think, on what other additional features existed within the agreement.  I understand some foreign posts have entered into agreements of that nature.  But, generally, those apply strictly to volume discount agreements, where the discount is applied to all volumes for which the customer account.  In this case, Capital One must mail volumes in excess of 1.225 billion pieces before any discounts arise and that affords a level of protection generally not offered in pure volume discount agreements.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But, they only have to mail 750 million pieces before they have to begin paying for this ACS, which is -- so, they're getting this $14 million service from free forwarding.



THE WITNESS:  Well --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And there is no guarantee that they have to perform at 1.25, whatever it is, to get that.  They have to do one-half of that to get the ACS free service.



THE WITNESS:  It's true that the threshold for the waiver of the ACS fee is set at 750 million pieces.  I'd point out a couple of things about that.  As I discussed in my response to counsel of APWU, they're not currently paying the fees, so there's no direct cost even in the form of foregone revenue on the part of the Postal Service.  And if Capital One would only mail 750 million pieces of first-class mail in any year of the agreement, given the statement volumes that Capital One is projecting in the test year, it's probable that only about 200 million of those pieces would be solicitations and, therefore, generating returns at the rate of 9.6 percent.  So, I don't think we're talking about those kinds of massive ACS transactions, at that volume level.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You have many requirements for bulk mailers at various levels to get discounts, in terms of how they have to handle the mail and process the mail, before they get the discounts?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I'd say that's fair to say.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And procedures to permits, et cetera?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Have you considered requiring large mailers, who do solicitation mail or who have mail that has a return rate of over five percent, to participate in the ACS program, at some level or another?



THE WITNESS:  I don't --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  There are lots of requirements the Postal Service has for ensuring that large mailers meet the additional cost of the mail that they present to the Postal Service.  Have you considered that, since you have clearly identified returned mail as a very high cost portion of first-class mail for solicitation mailers?



THE WITNESS:  I don't know that that specific idea has been considered.  I'm not aware of any considerations of that kind.  I think yesterday, Witness Wilson mentioned the fact that in designing the requirements for receiving automation discounts.  There is a desire on the part of the Postal Service to present the customer with a set of traces as to how they may do that, and that is why they can opt for, for example, NCOA cleansing or subscription to ACS service.



I did talk a little bit in my colloquy with OCA about some of the practical difficulties associated with measuring return rates and the fact that it doesn't exist.  And I'd sort of reiterate what I said at the time, which is that I consider that to be perhaps another form of benefit from the Postal Service engaging in these kinds of discussions, and that we help to identify some of these issues.  And I think as a result of having identified this issue in the course of negotiating this agreement, the Postal Service is likely to reevaluate many of these issues and try to construct ways of dealing with them.  But, again, this is relatively new and we've not yet made decisions about how that might happen.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Whether or not standard mail would choose to migrate to first-class mail, if you were to have a niche classification for large mailers with a high return rate and offered them the free service, you think you would find out who those mailers are with a large return rate, because they would get this free service.



THE WITNESS:  Do you mean large mailers of standard mail?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  No, large mailers of first-class mail.  There are other mailers of first-class mail, that they are -- if it's not this large, there's certainly non-profit mailers.  There are people, who mail with solicitation --



THE WITNESS:  Right.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- and with prospect lists in first-class mail volume.  And if there was a niche classification that offered them this free service, you would find out, I think, rather quickly who those are, because they know what their return rates are.



THE WITNESS:  I don't really know the answer to that.  I'm not sure all mailers really do understand their return volume in the way that Capital One does.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  They might not; but, if it was a chance to get 20 cents off each return piece, you don't think they'd figure it out?



THE WITNESS:  To be honest, we've not really -- I'm not aware that we've studied that issue or attempted to understand what the magnitude of interest in that would be.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  As a manager of pricing strategy, have you considered whether offering discounts of all the mail, such as they do in Europe, for a biller, for instance, so that the per piece price of mailing bills was lower than it is now, in return for a guarantee or a penalty, might encourage those mailers to continue using mail, instead of switching to electronic substitution?



THE WITNESS:  When you say "consider," could you clarify a little bit what you mean?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, as I asked yesterday, I'm concerned about the kind of arrangement that has been made in this negotiation versus other negotiated agreements that we've learned about from other mailers around the world, that seem to have a more direct correlation with using the mail and guaranteeing volume.



THE WITNESS:  I guess I can say in a general way, we're aware of those kinds of agreements and, in fact, we had interest expressed by some customers in exploring those.  But, none have really gone beyond very preliminary form of consideration, that I'm aware of.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you think that charging some mailers 20 cents per piece for the return service and other mailers nothing at all is consistent with the requirements of the Postal Act?



THE WITNESS:  In this case, I do think what we've proposed is consistent with the Act and I've attempted to describe why in my testimony.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You have an honor's degree in economics; is that correct?



THE WITNESS:  That's correct.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And do you have a definition for the term "price discrimination," as a result of your study?



THE WITNESS:  I'm aware of ways in which that term can be defined, yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Could you define it for me, as you understand it?



THE WITNESS:  Well, in general, it -- I mean, price discrimination exists any time prices are not applied uniformly for a given good or service to all users of that good and/or service, all other things being equal.  I generally would tend to shy away from the use of the term "price discrimination," because I think it, also, has a pejorative connotation, in that suggests that such decisions are made arbitrary and work to the detriment of specific customers.  And I don't believe that situation pertains in this case.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you agree that because the Postal Service is a monopoly on first-class mail, those mailers, who aren't happy with the fact that they have to pay 20 cents for address correction or do not get the block discounts that you're offering in the NSA, don't have any choice but to continue using first-class mail at the rates that you've established -- we, together, have established?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think this issue came up when Witness Bizzotto was here and she talked about a couple of forms of recourse that customers have, one of which, I think, arose was the course of access to the complaint procedures that exist with the Rate Commission.  I'd also point out, though, that in this case, Capital One has clearly identified for the purposes of soliciting customers to acquire new accounts, that they have what they consider to be a number of available substitutes for first-class mail:  telemarketing, Internet-based solicitations, and other media.  For example, when you call into their help centers, you're asked to buy products.



So, even though first class is considered a monopoly product, clearly, in this case, there are available substitutes.  And if Capital One, for example, was not able to consummate an agreement with the Postal Service, my expectation is they would have availed themselves of some of those substitutes more readily than they do now.  And I think it's also quite probable that they would have accelerated their intended migration of some of their statements from first-class mail into electronic presentment.  So, there are recourses beyond the complaint mechanism that exists for many users of first-class mail, and they're particularly relevant in this case.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I've completed my set of questions.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thanks, Commissioner Goldway.  Commissioner Hammond?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Thank you.  Mr. Plunkett, I'm so glad you could make it today.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Would you agree that the average postage per piece for Capital One would decline, if this proposal is approved?



THE WITNESS:  That's difficult to say.  And the reason is, I think it depends very much on what you compare it against.  And the timing will be important, because it is possible that implementation of this agreement will take place in a time that would allow comparison between discounted rates that went into effect in June of 2002 with rates that existed prior to the most recent change in first-class rates.  And so, if you're doing year-to-year comparison, it's possible that even with discounts, Capital One's revenue per piece will increase.



It's hard to give a definitive answer to that.  I mean, you would expect that if discounts are available at the margin, that that would tend to have that effect; but, on the other hand, there will be a number of other factors at work, as well.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Let's go into some of your testimony.  Your testimony analyzes the applicability of the statutory rate and classification criteria.  So, I hope you will elaborate on certain specific aspects of that.  That's the 3622(b) criteria, which is on page nine of your testimony.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  First, if we focus on B2, would you talk about whether your proposal would change the value of first-class mail service received by Capital One?



THE WITNESS:  Did you ask will it change the value?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Well, whether the proposal would change the value.



THE WITNESS:  To Capital One?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Received by Capital One Services, yes.



THE WITNESS:  I would have to say, given their willingness to enter into -- I would say that their willingness to enter into the agreement implies that they perceive that their value -- the value they derive from first-class mail increases, as a result of this agreement.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  So, you're saying Capital One thinks so?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  And that's all you're saying?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think the Postal Service believes so and that's reflected in Witness Crum's testimony, in his estimate of a net gain in contribution of approximately eight million dollars in the past year.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  What about the effect of the lower rates for Capital One on the -- and we'll still talking about B2 here, on its value, the effect of lower rates for Capital One on the value of first-class mail service as used by other financial services mailers?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure if there's a direct effect.  As I've said in my testimony, I think the net contribution gains that this agreement allows the Postal Service to achieve in the test year ultimately benefit all users of first-class mail and all users of Postal services more generally, by increasing the contribution to institutional costs.  The effect any specific company is likely to perceive from that may not be significant.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  And if we went down to 4B, would you comment on the effect of the proposed discounts on business mail users also in the financial services industry?



THE WITNESS:  Well, again, I think there is some overall benefit to all users, as a result of this agreement, because of the increased contribution in the test year.  But, I would acknowledge that since that is spread among all users of first-class mail and the Postal Service, it's unlikely any specific customer will be able to directly perceive that benefit.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Now, with regard to B6, your proposal would require Capital One to update its mailing list more often than it's required now, and this could improve the preparation of the mail.  Are there any other ways in which Capital One will improve its mail preparation, if this proposal is approved?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think the most obvious ways the requirement that Capital One update its mailing list within two days of receipt of electronic address records, as a consequence of this agreement, I think will have a significant beneficial effect on their preparation of mail.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  So, that's mostly the improvement that we're --



THE WITNESS:  I think that is certainly the most important.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Now, if I could focus on B7, which is the simplicity of structure.  Ms. Bizzotto testified here yesterday that the Postal Service was prepared to negotiate individual NSAs with mailers.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  So what kind of effect do you think 40 or 50 individual rate designs will have on simplicity of the structure on the rate schedule?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I'll qualify my answer somewhat by saying, it somewhat depends on the nature of the agreements, themselves, and the number of different features that they add to the rate schedule.  And I don't know the precise number, but I believe the Postal Service currently has somewhere in the neighborhood of 4,000 rates in its pricing classification schedule, such that it is possible to add a number of negotiated service agreements without having a meaningful effect on the overall simplicity or complicatedness of the rate structure.



I'd also point out that there's been over time, a general tendency to increase the number of prices and the complexity inherent in the Postal Service's rate structure.  Bu, on the other hand, certainly, technological changes have enabled customers to deal with a level of complexity well beyond that, that is contained in the Postal Service's rate and classification schedule, such that I don't think a moderate number of negotiated service agreements would have an undue effect on the simplicity of the rate structure.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  So, we've already got like 4,000 rates.  Another 40 or 50 is handleable?



THE WITNESS:  It certainly appears so to me, yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Now, Ms. Bizzotto explained yesterday that an important reason for choosing Capital One for this NSA was very use of first-class mail for solicitation mailing.  Do you believe that lower rates for Capital One solicitations than the rates paid by mailers of other business and personal correspondence would be consistent with our section 3622(b)(8)?  That's the education, cultural, scientific, and informational value.



THE WITNESS:  I haven't necessarily considered -- I won't say I explicitly considered that specific criterion in that way.  But, I would point out that recipients of these solicitations clearly perceive value in the information that they provide, else they would not be responding and Capital One would not be successful in capturing new accounts, as a result of those solicitations.  So, I do think that customers do perceive value in the information content of those solicitations.



Will it change appreciably as a result of this?  My guess is that to many of the recipients, they will not even be aware of the presence of this agreement.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Now, your testimony states that the Postal Service believes the proposal would establish fair and equitable rates.  Would you expect customers, whose NSA requests are denied by the Postal Service, agree?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I guess it would depend -- since those requests would not pertain to this agreement, but to an agreement that hypothetically we were negotiating with that customer, I don't think that those hypothetical discussions would have any bearing on how those customers perceive this agreement.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  And I know this is somewhat open ended, but are there any other factors you think the Commission should take into account when we're evaluating this proposal?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think we've attempted to identify the benefits in the testimony presented by myself and the other Postal Service's witnesses.  I guess I'd simplify it once again, what I consider to be a non-trivial, but indirect benefit of this agreement, is that they do allow the Postal Service to learn a considerable amount about individual customers and that will, in many cases, as I think it does here, have implications for other customers and that it allows us to identify issues that can make the Postal Service more efficient, in ways that benefit all users, whether they participate within this particular classification or not.  And I think that's inherent in the attempt to understand customer economics at a granular level, and I'm not sure that same ability to understand such issues would exist in the absence of negotiated service agreement discussion.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  I believe that covers all my questions.  Thanks a lot, Mr. Plunkett.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Mr. Reiter, would you like an opportunity to discuss the need for redirect with your witness here, Mr. Plunkett?



MR. REITER:  Yes, I'd appreciate that, Commissioner.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  How much time do you think you need?  Ten minutes?



MR. REITER:  Ten to 15.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  We'll be back at 3:45.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Reiter?



MR. REITER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We do have a few questions.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. REITER:


Q
Mr. Plunkett, have you become aware of another correction that you'd like to make to a written interrogatory response for the record?


A
Yes.  I believe --


Q
This was in APWU/USPS-T2-12.  And I believe the correction is 50 million there?


A
It says, "50 million pieces of first-class mail."  It should say, "500 million pieces of first-class mail."


Q
Thank you.  Earlier during your cross-examination, you were asked about the relationship between Capital One fiscal year 2001 first-class mail volume, that's shown in Witness Crum's testimony, and the initial threshold in the discount.  Would you like to clarify your answer on that?


A
Yes.  I found out that Capital One fiscal year 2001 volume was 1.152 billion pieces, below the initial threshold of 1.225 billion pieces, as presented in the agreement.


Q
Commissioner Goldway presented you with a hypothetical question about a classification, in which first-class mail solicitation would be required to use ACS and pay the 20 cent fee.  Do you have some understanding of -- 



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And not pay the fee.



BY MR. REITER:


Q
And not pay the fee, sorry.  Do you have some understanding as to whether Capital One would likely be interested in such a classification?


A
I think not.  I think the likely outcome would be, they would accelerate their conversion of solicitations into standard mail and, as a result, produce a significant decline in the Postal Service's net contribution to institutional costs that it currently receives from Capital One.


Q
Would the Postal Service be able to enforce such a distinction?


A
Not as I understand it.  Well, by law, first-class mail is sealed against inspection and it would be difficult, it not impossible, to enforce any kind of content restrictions of that kind.  However, I would point out that the agreement the Postal Service has with Capital One allows the Postal Service to open Capital One's mail, as necessary, to enforce the agreement.


Q
If the negotiated service agreement had consisted simply of a waiver of ACS fees, but still contain the other address hygiene requirement, but no declining block rates along the lines of that initial classification that was suggested earlier, do you know what the likely reaction would have been to that on Capital One?


A
In fact, we presented that as an option to Capital One.  They were not interested.  And, as I recall, their perspective, they have in place a process that allows them to capture the information they need through their relationship with a contractor.  And they saw a change of that kind as producing, at best, limited benefits, such that they were not interested in pursuing or undertaking the effort required to execute a negotiated service agreement for what they consider to be marginal benefits.


Q
There were a lot of questions that you were asked earlier seeking some explanation of why the two seemingly unrelated parts of the NSA, for those who view it that way, the declining block rates and the ACS issue ended up together.  Could you provide some more information on that, to clarify the record?


A
I'll try to do better, at this time.  As I believe I indicated, Capital One, of course, approached the Postal Service first with the idea that, because of their size, that we ought to discount their volume, not in the form of declining block rates, but just in the form of pure volume discounting.  The Postal Service was interested in pursuing or testing the idea of using pricing incentives to increase and retain volume in first-class mail, but wanted to supplement that with a way to avoid reduced costs; in this case, in the form of eliminating the physical return of undeliverable as addressed pieces.



Once those two issues were raised in that way, they became joined and both sides agreed that combining them allowed both parties to mitigate risks.  From the perspective of Capital One, they were willing to undertake the addressing changes we requested, because they were satisfied that the discount incentives were sufficient to warrant that.  From the Postal Service perspective, it made it possible to pursue volume incentives in the form of declining block rates with the protection afforded by some significant cost savings that accrued to the Postal Service before any discounts are activated.



MR. REITER:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Do you have any re-cross on questions that were raised during the redirect?



MS. CATLER:  Yes.


RE-CROSS EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
During your redirect, you talked some more about the give and take of -- you were trying to clarify how this came up.  What I want to know, I think in your earlier testimony today, you indicated that the pricing innovations group was not -- which I believe what was negotiating with Capital One at the outset here, or maybe the pricing strategy group, I'm not really sure, that you really didn't know about the high level of return mail that was characteristic of Capital One solicitation mail, at the outset of these negotiations; is that right?


A
I don't believe I said that.  I thought what I said, that by the time I became involved, that issue had already been identified and was a subject of discussion.


Q
Do you know how the return experience of Capital One got into those discussions?


A
I don't know what your question means.  I mean, who was responsible for bringing it up?


Q
Yes.


A
I don't know.  I couldn't identify an individual per se.


Q
Was it Capital One or was it the Postal Service?


A
Even that -- again, that issue was already in play, as it were, by the time I became involved in the negotiations.



MS. CATLER:  No, I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  No response.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Plunkett, that seems to conclude your testimony here today.  Thank you for your appearance and for your contribution to our record.  You are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That concludes today's hearing.  As provided in the presiding officer's ruling number four, further procedural dates will depend on whether any participant decides to file evidence in opposition to this request.  The date for filing notice of intent to file evidence is tomorrow, December 6th.



Good evening, good luck in getting home.  Drive carefully.  And we thank you all for being here today.



(Whereupon, at 3:55 p.m., the hearing was concluded.)
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